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Cyfarthfa 101 
1.0 INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND 
 
1.1 THE ROUTE 

 
1.2 Description of Claimed Route 
 

The decision to record the route, Cyfarthfa 101 was determined in a 
Rights of Way Committee meeting of 29th November 2010, ratified in a 
meeting of Full Council, 8th December 2010 and included in an 
unconfirmed Definitive Map Modification Order dated 18th May 2011; 
both reports are appended at the end of this item. 
 
Cyfarthfa 101 was included within Cyfarthfa 79 (29th November 2010) 
Committee Report. That report is appended at the end of this item 
 
Officers now state that the route included in the 2011 is incorrect in that 
it terminates at its junction with Cyfarthfa 112 (also before Committee 
today) and not on Cyfarthfa 79. 
 
The route commence at its junction with Cyfarthfa 103 at Point A on the 
plan, grid reference SO04480515 and it proceeds in a general north-
easterly direction along a revegetated coal tip to Point B on the plan, 
grid reference SO004520517 where it terminates at its junction with 
Cyfarthfa 112. 
 
Councillors are advised that there is clear evidence that users walk this 
route as depicted between Point A – B. 
 
Councillors are further requested to note that evidence exists for a 
further route adjoining Cyfarthfa 101, namely Cyfarthfa 112. 
 
Councillors are requested to note that evidence exists for the route 
known as Cyfarthfa 112 depicted with a dashed line between Points C 

 



– B – D on the plan. This route commences at its northern junction with 
Cyfarthfa 79 at Point C, grid reference SO04510518 and it proceeds in 
a general southerly direction, passing its junction with Cyfarthfa 101 at 
Point B, grid reference SO04520517 before continuing in a general 
southerly direction to terminate at Point D, grid reference SO04550512, 
its southern junction with Cyfarthfa 79.     
 
Councillors are advised that there is clear evidence that users walk this 
route as depicted between Point C – B - D. 
 

1.3 Land Ownership 
 

The land is owned by Merthyr Village Ltd. 
 

1.4 Aerial Photographs 
 
 The route is evident on 2003, 2006, 2008 and 2010 aerial 
 photographs. 
 
1.5 Site Visits 
 
 Officers have made site visits to these routes and found them clearly 
 defined.   
 
1.6  Users 
 

Mr Lewis Lewis has not submitted any maps in evidence but clearly 
demonstrated his knowledge of the routes on the maps shown to him.  
He commented on the claimed routes and many other tracks on the 
Merthyr Village Site. 

 
Mr Lewis stated that he was born and brought up in this area (Lower 
Colliers Row, within the Merthyr Village Site), worked in this area, 
bought a house there in 1964 and only moved because the house was 
too small when his children were born.  For the past 20 years he has 
only used the claimed routes for pleasure and, in fact, is on the Site 
most days, but prior to 20 years ago, he used the routes for both 
access to work and for pleasure, and in fact always rode on most of 
them, especially as a young man with a group of others (whom he 
named).  He therefore affirms that there should be far more bridleways 
on the Merthyr Village Site. 

 
He stated: 

 
“No one has ever tried to stop me going up there and I can take 
anybody up there and show them the way around, all the paths, the 
stiles and gates. 
 
During the 1920s strike the men were up there digging in the Patches, 
shallow pits for coal and these are now filled with water.  There is no 



mining subsidence on the area or this water would drain away.  There’s 
a lot of history there, you have to know where to go, the dissenters 
church, Cyfarthfa Feeder, you can go along the canal bank for a long 
distance, there’s lots to see, the sidings, screens for the old Cwm Pits, 
Abernant Tunnel from the Cyfarthfa crossing, Lucy Colliery”. 

 
Mr Lewis demonstrated an enormous local knowledge and knowledge 
of the history of the area and related historical anecdotes re routes of 
the trains etc and of individuals using the various paths.  He described 
the position of stiles and gates on the Merthyr Village Site in detail. 

 
Mr Lewis Lewis confirmed the route of these specific routes on a map 
and stated that he has used them regularly all of his life, often as a 
means of access to the Froggy Pond and to the Incline. 

 
He stated that no one has ever stopped him going there and until 
recently the whole area was open.  “I never even thought about 
whether or not we had a right to go there”. 

 
He continued: 

 
“They spoiled the route of the Parish Road when they built the A470 
when they tipped waste into the gutters and filled up the railway track. 
 
No one ever stopped us going up there, until recently, the whole area 
was open, courting couples always walked up the Parish Road and 
there were always pimpers there. 
 
I never even thought about whether or not we had a right to go there.  
We lived there, nobody ever stopped us.  As well as walking and riding 
on the paths we went bird nesting.  And when I was a child it was all 
open, it’s only since about 1964 that any fences or stiles have been 
erected”. 

 
Mr Lewis Lewis’ evidence covers the period between 1940 and 2012. 

 
Mr Paul Brown confirmed the routes on a map and that he uses these 
routes to access the Incline, the Froggy and further walks. 

 
He used to walk on these and several other routes in the West Merthyr 
area, on average, two or three times a month, perhaps less during 
winter – and has done so since he moved to Heolgerrig in 1979.  He 
believes he has a right to walk these paths and has never sought or 
been given permission to use them.  He stated:  
 
“I believe there is a right of access going back before the time of Celtic 
Energy’s Application.  I have spoken to a lot of other people from 
Heolgerrig who have walked the same routes and neither I nor they 
have ever been challenged about using this route”.  

 



Mr Brown stated that he, his wife and son would go for walks in this 
area and he also uses these walks to take photographs. 

 
He described a number of routes which he uses, saying that he uses 
far more than he actually claimed, going south as far as the Cwm 
Woods.  Mr Brown stated that he can no longer use the Merthyr Village 
area because it is fenced.  He stopped using it early 2008; an 
additional reason was that there was the run-up to the election and he 
didn’t have as much time as usual (Mr Brown is a MTCBC Councillor). 

 
Although he stated categorically that he has walked the whole site and 
stated: 

 
“No one has ever challenged me and I have always thought I have a 
right to walk these paths”. 
 
Mr Brown said that in the main he followed the routes on the map – 
although some routes on the ground are more clearly defined than 
others.  He usually spent about 2 hours out walking and would criss-
cross a number of routes although always kept to the routes when 
clearly defined.  The routes have not changed during the period of his 
usage. 

 
Mr Brown’s evidence covers the period between 1979 and 2008. 
 
Mr Elwyn Marshall was born in 1927.  He was raised close to Mayor’s 
Square, Heolgerrig then 61 years ago moved (across the road) to 
Gernant Lane. 

 
He made several statements which apply to all of the routes which he 
uses, including these: 

 
• “The Waun to me has always been open, it covers the whole of 

the Merthyr Village Site”. 
 
• “The Waun has always been our back garden.  My daughter 

says this too.  We have all always gone there for pleasure not 
for work”. 

 
• “There have never been any signs or notices there until Merthyr 

Village put up ‘Danger’ signs”. 
 
• With reference to all of the routes and the whole site, Mr 

Marshall says “I have walked here since 1938, for the last 78 
years.  It is awkward to explain because I do not understand the 
map but I’ve always gone on whatever track I fancied – and 
everybody else does the same”. 

 
• “In the 1930s, the chapels were full and you would see dozens 

of people walking these tracks on a Sunday after chapel”. 



 
• “As far as I am concerned there is no such thing as a right of 

way, we all just went on the site and walked where we wanted.  
We would take any path that took our fancy.  Nobody ever 
stopped us until two years ago when they fenced in the site.  I 
haven’t gone anywhere that’s been fenced in since then, I 
wouldn’t go through the gates or fences, I wouldn’t go onto other 
people’s property”. 
 

• Mr Marshall stated that he has never been challenged while 
using these routes. 

 
• “I can show anybody anything up there.  I know all the routes but 

I can’t understand a map and can’t show you on a map.  I could 
use any of these tracks”. 

 
• Mr Marshall commented on the danger on the site.  “There have 

always been holes there, it’s common knowledge but I’ve 
walked there for over 70 years and only remember one accident.  
A boy from Cae Draw was playing on the screens and lost a 
leg”. 

 
Mr Marshall sees these routes as a means of access to the Froggy and 
to the Incline. 

 
 Mr Marshall’s evidence covers the period 1931 – 2009. 

Mr David Phelps stated that he has used this route for most of his life 
and his wife for all of her life as she was brought up at Pencoedcae 
Cottages and her aunts and grandmother lived at Gelli Du.  They 
married in 1953 and lived at Gelli Du before moving to Pantycelynen so 
they both know the whole area very well (Mr Phelps referred to the 
Merthyr Village Site). 

 
He described many routes and their links to each other, many are 
claimed footpaths, all of which he has used regularly.  He stated that all 
of the tracks on the Merthyr Village Site link one with another and they 
are all clearly defined. 

 
“Everything links up to the Parish Road and all link to each other and 
lots go over towards Blaencanaid or to the Wern”. 
 
Mr Phelps also stated that he could have put at least another 10-12 
claims on the map, ones which he and other people have always used. 

 
Mr Phelps stated that he has ridden and walked on the whole area 
from below Blaencanaid to the top of Blaencanaid, the Mayor’s Square 
and all of the area down to the Parish Road.  He found difficulty in 
identifying routes on a map, but nevertheless, attempted to trace all the 



claimed routes on a map and said he had walked every single path.  
He went shooting and walking and took his two sons walking and 
shooting on every single path, saying, 

 
“That used to be our weekends, shooting and fishing.  There were four 
ponds – one near the Parish Road near Rhydycar, the Snakey 
alongside the Road, one big one on the left side of the Parish Road 
and one in Coedcae”. 
 
He described these routes as a means of accessing the Froggy and 
the Incline. 

 
The only time Mr Phelps has either sought or received permission to go 
anywhere on the Merthyr Village Site was when he had permission 
from the Davies brothers’ father to go shooting – although the 
permission was to carry a gun, not to walk there. 

 
Mr Phelps described the beauty of the area and said that there was 
evidence of much history there, for example all the industry and non-
conformism. 

 
He has never been challenged in relation to his use of the routes 
although he is aware that others have been told off for having dogs 
loose in the area.  Mr Phelps stated that he has seen “stacks of people 
walking the paths”; describing men from Abercanaid and Pentrebach 
walking their dogs over all of the paths on the site and also people from 
Heolgerrig and Swansea Road.  He also gave evidence of regularly 
seeing horses being ridden there (on routes which are now claimed 
bridleways).   

 
Mr Phelps found difficulty tracing the routes on a map; he said,  

 
“I could walk them tomorrow, I know them all – not so easy to describe 
when looking on a map.  Although signs are up, people are still walking 
there.  The land is altering daily because people can’t access it so 
easily and paths need cutting back”. 
 
He nevertheless followed a number of the routes on an NCB map. 

 
Mr Phelps stated that he still walks on the Merthyr Village Site – and so 
do others.  He no longer goes into bulk of the site,  

 
“but if I have a bit of weather I will do it again, and take my great 
grandchildren there when they’re a bit older”. 
 
Mr Phelps concluded by saying that everything he had said could be 
backed by Celtic Energy who produced a map (an NCB 1966 map, 
loaned to the Council by Mr Phelps) showing all of the footpaths. 

 
Mr Phelps’ evidence covers the period between 1950 and 2009. 



 
Mrs Phelps’ evidence covers the period between 1940 and 2009. 

 
Mr Tony Chaplin stated that he had used these routes regularly until ill 
health prevented him from doing so.  He often used them as sections 
of several circular walks which commenced and terminated at 
Heolgerrig and they are a means of accessing the Froggy and the 
Incline. 

 
He stated that most of his walks have been within the 1966 Colliers 
Row site.  He has lived close to this area since 1963 and has used this 
and many other routes regularly since then. 

 
Mr Chaplin maintains however, that he has not been on the Merthyr 
Village Site since it was fenced off.  He stated that he had said he 
would support the Coal Authority until the remediation scheme which 
took the railway arch etc into account was developed. 

 
Mr Chaplin also has health problems and difficulty with walking now. 

 
Mr Chaplin’s evidence covers the period between 1963 and 2007. 

 
Mr Tony Cousins stated that he uses a number of circular routes and 
that these routes are part of these, going to the Incline, the Froggy or 
routes to the north and south. 
 
He feels that it is very important that public rights of way should be kept 
open to encourage people to exercise, to give access to areas which 
are naturally beautiful and it would be a shame if people were stopped 
from using them. 
 
He continued, 

 
“These are the main ones which I use regularly – it varies day by day 
but I go every day and have done so for the past 23 years.  I guarantee 
I use the ones described at least weekly. 
 
I will continue to walk there – and I am only one of a number of people 
who still walk there.  I have never seen anyone there to tell me not to, 
and have never seen a change anywhere on the land and I walk it all 
the time. 
 
People who I’ve spoken to and who have lived here for many years, 
families who have been brought up there say there have always been 
rights of way.” 
  
He believed he had the right to use these routes because he had been 
led to believe that they are registered rights of way by people who have 
lived in Heolgerrig all their lives. 

 



Mr Cousins’ evidence covers the period between 1986 and 2012. 
 
Mr Elwyn Rees (now deceased) stated that he had been brought up 
next door to Mrs Charlotte Connolly at Lower Colliers Row and lived 
there when he was first married in 1955.  He used several routes 
around Lower Colliers Row - including these - regularly, both when 
young and later, for family walks when he and his wife and children 
walked this route and all of the claimed routes to the north of it as well 
as the ones south to the Cwm Pits area. They lived there for 32 years 
before moving to Heolgerrig. Mrs Megan Rees also gave evidence of 
use of these routes. 

 
He stated that he thought himself fortunate to have been brought up in 
this lovely area and had the whole of what local people now refer to as 
the Merthyr Village site as a playground.  He stated that he had not 
walked the area since about 2005 because of illness but prior to that, 
had used the majority of the footpaths for family walks on the Merthyr 
Village Site regularly. Both stated that they have walked on the 
Melincanaid Parish Road and on all of the footpaths to the north of it. 

 
Mr Rees said that he read comments in the local paper about 
dangerous shafts on the site, but to him, the only dangerous holes 
were those sunk by miners during the 1926 strike and as children they 
all got to know the dangerous ones; there are none on the footpaths.  
He also pointed out that the deep vents and shafts have been covered 
in reinforced concrete – his father-in-law and Eddie Thomas had been 
involved in this (Mr Thomas used to own land at West Merthyr). 

 
Mrs Rees confirmed that they used to walk on certain paths regularly, 
including these, just going out for a walk with their children and later 
their grandchildren. 

 
Mr and Mrs Rees agreed that they had just been happy walking on the 
site, with no thought of danger.  When going for a walk they just 
followed the footpaths so would find it difficult to pin down which they 
use as they use ones in addition to those on the map; they use so 
many.  They have always thought they had a right to walk on these 
paths and no one has ever challenged them, Mr Rees saying, 

 
“I didn’t even think about having a right.  I walked there as a child and 
for the last 75 years”. 

 
Mr Rees said that he knows every thing about the area and the only 
complication is the Merthyr Village land which has been fenced off. 
 
“I was involved in an inquiry over 40 years ago when Lower Colliers 
Row was demolished by the NCB Opencast Coal Executive without 
any consideration of preserving these unique mining cottages.  It 
should be noted that these cottages were so historically important that 
a number of them were re-built at the National Folk Museum. 



 
At that time we were represented by Alun Talfan Davies QC who 
described the area in question as the ‘only green backcloth of Merthyr’. 
 
During the passage of time (40 years), this natural woodland area has 
become an even more unique and attractive ‘green backcloth of 
Merthyr”. 

 
Both stated that they have never asked or thought that they needed 
permission to walk there; they have always walked on the same tracks 
which have been clearly defined; they do not know of any signs on the 
routes and no one has ever stopped them - or anyone else - from using 
these routes. 

 
Mr Rees added, 

 
“I have seen thousands of people using these routes, when I rode or 
drove on these routes I saw others doing the same.  I sometimes take 
the car as far as Ynysfach and walk up but I don’t walk as I used to 
because of health problems.” 

 
Mr Rees added that because of the great natural and built beauty of 
the area the public should continue to have access to it all. 

 
Mrs Rees added that she lived at Lower Colliers Row when she was 
first married in 1955 and used these routes regularly for family walks. 

 
Mr Rees’ evidence covers the period between 1935 and 2008. 
Mrs Rees’ evidence covers the period between 1955 and 2008. 

 
 Mr Malcolm Connolly stated that he lived at Lower Colliers Row when 

first married and has walked the whole of the area of west Merthyr - 
including these paths - from this time. 

  
He regularly uses these routes to walk his dog, even after being 
prevented from doing so when the area was fenced.  He uses them as 
sections of different circular walks, accessing them from the north or 
from the Parish Road in the south and uses them to walk past the 
Froggy or to access the Incline.  He has never asked permission of 
anyone to use the routes, has never had his use of any of the paths 
challenged and does not recognise any obstructions on the routes. 

 
Mr Connolly’s evidence covers the period between 1965 and 2012. 

 
 Mrs Charlotte Connolly stated that she and her father had been born at 

Lower Colliers Row and her mother at Melincanaid.  She was brought 
up at Lower Colliers Row and at that time her grandmother lived at 
Melincanaid.  She and her husband lived at Lower Colliers Row when 
they were first married and she and her family have walked the paths 
on the whole west Merthyr area all their lives. 



 
She has used these routes for walks as an adult since the 1950s, to 
access the Froggy, or the incline.  She accesses them from the north 
or from the Parish Road.  She and her husband regularly use the 
routes for recreation, for example, to walk their dogs, even after being 
prevented from doing so when the area was fenced.  Mrs Connolly also 
pointed out that if people were prevented from using the Merthyr 
Village Site there would be more dog-fouling of streets and people 
would become more unhealthy as they would have lost this area for 
exercise.  She does not recognise any obstructions on the routes and 
she has never been challenged while using them.  She has never 
asked permission of anyone to use them. 

 
Mrs Connolly’s evidence covers the period between the 1950s and 
2012. 

2.0 ASSESSMENT 
 
2.1 This assessment is to assist Councillors in determining the application 

before them today; an application to modify the Definitive Map and 
Statement by adding Cyfarthfa 101 and Cyfarthfa 112. 

 
2.2 Officers have been advised that they should consider current use on 

the ground; they recognise both Cyfarthfa 101 and Cyfarthfa 112 as 
clearly defined and well-used footpaths. 

 
2.3 Status 
 
2.4 PRoW can be claimed as a Footpath, Bridleway, Restricted Byway or 
 BOAT.  
 
2.5 Officers must investigate the claim at the highest status substantiated 

by the evidence; the investigation could conclude that the route does 
not exist. 

 
2.6 Officers recognise that this route is a footpath, have user evidence of 
 the route as a footpath and therefore present this route to Councillors 
 as a footpath. 
 
3.0 PERIOD OF USE TO BE CONSIDERED 
 
3.1 These routes are presented to you for consideration under two sub-
 sections of Section 53(3) of the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981; 
 namely Section 53(3)(b) (long user) and Section 53(3)(c)(i) (historic). 
 
 A claim under long-user requires the criteria of certain sections of the 
 Highways Act 1980 to be met, i.e. public use over a period of a 
 minimum of twenty years and no statutory action by the landowner to 
 deny the existence of the Public Rights of Way. 
 



 The landowner has not submitted a statement/statutory 
 declaration/map under S.31 (6) of the Highways Act 1980 to the 
 Council or erected a notice on site stating that the routes are not to 
 become Public Rights of Way. 
 
 Councillors will note from the Report before them that the paths have 
 been enjoyed by the public as of right and without interruption for a full 
 period of twenty years and the ways deemed to have been dedicated 
 as highway as there is insufficient evidence that there was no intention 
 during that period to dedicate them. 
 
 In the absence of any challenge to the right of way, the normal period 
 looked at for the purpose of the establishment of the right of way for 
 long user is 20 years prior to the date the route came into question.  In 
 this case Officers consider that it would be the period between 1987 
 and 2007, user evidence exists for this period. 
 
 During the relevant period for consideration the routes have been 
 available for public use. 
 
 
4.0 THE LINE OF THE ROUTE 
 
4.1 The entire route is clearly discernable on the ground 
 
5.0 AERIAL PHOTOGRAPHS 
 
5.1 Depiction of the route on aerial photographs is evidence of the 

existence of the route and of usage – although the available 
photographs are all taken in the summer and foliage may obscure 
sections of the route. 

 
6.0 USER EVIDENCE 
 
6.1 Councillors are requested to take into account user evidence described 

above.  
 
6.2 Eleven people have submitted evidence of pedestrian use. 

7.0 SUMMARY 
 
7.1 Councillors will note from the Report before them that the path has 
 been enjoyed by the public as of right and without interruption for a full 
 period of twenty years and the ways deemed to have been dedicated 
 as highway, and there is insufficient evidence that there was no 
 intention during that period to dedicate them. 
 
 Officers consider that the evidence above establishes the existence of 
 the rights now claimed. 



  
 Officers present Cyfarthfa 101 and Cyfarthfa 112 for determination as 
 footpaths. 
 
 Officers have presented user evidence, evidence on the ground and 
 aerial photography in support of the existence of these routes as  
 footpaths. 
 
 Taking all the above into account, including interviews with claimants, it 
 is evident that a right of way does exist over these routes. 
 
 It is concluded that on the balance of probabilities all the requirements 
 of S.31(1) and (2) Highways Act 1980 have been met for the route. It is 
 considered that a presumption of dedication has arisen and that this 
 presumption has not been rebutted by sufficient evidence of lack of 
 intention to dedicate by the landowner of any part of the route.  An 
 Order to modify the Definitive Map and Statement could therefore be 
 made under S.53(3)(b) Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981. 
 
 Officers are also required to look at S.53(3)(c)(i) of the Wildlife and 
 Countryside Act 1981 and all relevant evidence must be reviewed. 
 
 Once the way is established as a way open for public use the maxim 
 “once a highway, always a highway” pertains and subsequent 
 obstructions of the highway are unlawful.  It is Officers’ view that this 
 route is a highway and has no obstructions. 
 
 Officers consider that the evidence above establishes the existence of 
 the rights now claimed, viz. over the period 1987-2007 and at all 
 material times before it. 
 
 Taking the above into account, an Order to modify the Definitive Map 
 and Statement should therefore be made under S.53(3)(c)(i) Wildlife 
 and Countryside Act 1981.  Officers are satisfied that the requirements 
 of S.53(3)(c)(i) have been met and that the Public Right of Way exists. 
 
 Officers recommend that footpaths be recorded on the Definitive Map 
 and Statement: Cyfarthfa 101 as depicted by a bold line between 
 Points A – B and Cyfarthfa 112 as depicted by a dashed line between 
 Point C – B - D on the Plan, Cyfarthfa 101 and as described above. 

8.0 FINANCIAL IMPLICATION(S) 
 
8.1 Officer time is involved in investigating the claims and writing the 

report. If Councillors determine that the Public Right(s) of Way exist(s), 
there will be a financial implication in advertising the Order(s) and also 
for dealing with a Public Inquiry if an Order / Orders is /are made and 
there is an objection to it / them. 

 



8.2 If the Order(s) is / are confirmed, there will be a financial implication in 
that the route(s) will need to be signed. 

 
8.3 As Councillors are aware, financial implications are not to be 

considered by the Committee when determining this application as the 
County Borough Council has a statutory duty to make an Order if it 
believes that there is sufficient evidence to support it.  

 

9.0 EQUALITY IMPACT ASSESSMENT 
 
9.1 It has been identified that an Equality Impact Assessment (EqlA) is not 

required for the purpose of this report.    
 

10.0 RECOMMENDATION(S) that 
 
10.1 Taking into consideration all of the evidence which has been provided, 

Councillors are asked to confirm:- 
 

In respect of Cyfarthfa 101 
 
  

 a) On the balance of probabilities there is sufficient evidence 
to support that the route marked with a bold line between 
Points A - B on the Plan, Cyfarthfa 101, has been used 
for such period so as to raise presumption that it has 
been dedicated as a footpath, and that the evidence has 
not been rebutted by other evidence. 

 
 b) on confirming (a) above to approve the making of a 

Definitive Map Modification Order to show Cyfarthfa 101 
as a footpath. 

 
 c) to approve the confirmation of the Definitive Map 

Modification Order made as a result of (b) above provided 
no objections or representations are made within the 
prescribed period or if any objections or representations 
so made are withdrawn.  

 
 d) if any objections or representations are made within the 

prescribed period and not subsequently withdrawn then 
to refer the relevant Order to the Planning Inspectorate 
for determination. 

 
In respect of Cyfarthfa 112 

 
  

 a) On the balance of probabilities there is sufficient evidence 
to support that the route marked with a dashed line 



between Points C - B – D on the Plan, Cyfarthfa 101, has 
been used for such period so as to raise presumption that 
it has been dedicated as a footpath, and that the 
evidence has not been rebutted by other evidence. 

 
 b) on confirming (a) above to approve the making of a 

Definitive Map Modification Order to show Cyfarthfa 112 
as a footpath. 

 
 c) to approve the confirmation of the Definitive Map 

Modification Order made as a result of (b) above provided 
no objections or representations are made within the 
prescribed period or if any objections or representations 
so made are withdrawn.  

 
 d) if any objections or representations are made within the 

prescribed period and not subsequently withdrawn then 
to refer the relevant Order to the Planning Inspectorate 
for determination. 

 
  
Councillors are requested to approve the making of the relevant Orders as set 
out above. 
 
 
 
GARY THOMAS 
DIRECTOR OF CUSTOMER SERVICES 
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